MINUTES

Town of Bowdoinham
Select Board & Board of Assessors Meeting
April 26, 2016 at 5:30p.m.
1.
Call the Meeting to Order & Establish a Quorum

The meeting was called to order and quorum established by Vice-Chair M. Theresa Turgeon at 5:30 p.m. Select Board members M. Theresa Turgeon, Douglas Tourtelotte and Thomas Walling were present.  Board members Wendy Cunningham and Peter Lewis were absent. Staff present included Town Manager William Post. Also present were Wendy Rose representing the Community Development Advisory Committee, Seth Berry, Tom Parker, and David Engler and Tom Deforeest of the Finance Advisory Committee. 
2.
Amendments to the Agenda – None
3.
Approve Consent Calendar
A. Meeting Minutes of April 12, 2016
B.
Warrants and Financial Reports:

1.
Treasurer’s Warrant #61 for $67,113.06
2.
March Financial Report

On motion of Tourtelotte/Walling, the Board voted 3 – 0 to approve the Consent Calendar as presented.

4.
Action Items


A.
Review Proposed Fiscal Year 2017 Budget

The Manager presented the proposed municipal budget as recommended by the Finance Advisory Committee to the Board.  He stated that the expenditures are proposed at 3.09% more than the current year, or $48,960, but of this amount $35,678 are for the two new loans approved at last year’s Town Meeting. The revenues are proposed to increase by $43,360, or 6.22%, due to a budgeted increase in vehicle excise tax collections. Therefore, the net increase in the municipal budget is only approximately $5,600.
There is no Cost of Living Allowance (COLA) budgeted for employees in the budget, as the Consumer Price Index for Clerical workers in the Northeast was flat for 2015. In addition, social security recipients received now increase for 2016. However, the proposed budget includes line items in each department for a 3% wage increase based on merit, as previously discussed with the Board. The actual percentage increase for each employee will be based on performance reviews.

The Administration Department budget is proposed to increase by $11,330 or 2.82%. This includes an additional nine hours for the part-time assistant clerk/assistant tax collector position, $1,200 more in training for employees, and $2,400 to continue web broadcasting and recording meetings, which has been paid from a reserve account for two plus years.
The Planning/Codes Department has been renamed the Planning, Community Development and Code Enforcement Department and includes a new area named “Community Development” which includes the budgeted amounts for the aging initiative for supplies, postage and events and programs. 

The General Services Department is proposed to decrease by $1,000 in the General Assistance budget. The Debt Service budget is proposed to increase by $35,204 as mentioned previously, because of the two new loan payments.

The Fire and Rescue Department is proposed to decrease by $4,663 because the combination of the EMS and Fire Departments has realized some savings.

The Town Facilities Maintenance budget is proposed to increase by $7,500. Of this amount, $7,000 is for installing electronic door openers at the two entrances of the Coombs Municipal Building and replacing one door for accessibility. The Manager stated that his intent is to continue budgeting for small capital expenses for the Town Office and Town Hall within the is budget over the next several years, as maintenance needs to be done on both buildings.

The Animal Control Officer and Harbor Master budget remains the same as the current year.

The Public Works Department budget is proposed to decrease by $9,860 due to several factors. The department will need to purchase less sand and salt next winter and the cost of diesel fuel has decreased. The Manager stated that he has added $5,000 to the budget for preliminary engineering and/or survey work for a potential public works garage site.
The Solid Waste and Recycling Department budget is proposed to increase by $5,792 because of increased disposal costs for trash and single stream recyclables. The Recreation and Contingency budgets are the same as the current year. 

The budget requests from BCDI and Merrymeeting Arts Center are included in the budget summary, but the Board will vote on whether those requests will be on the warrant at the May 10th meeting. 
The Manager stated that the Finance Advisory Committee agreed with his recommendation to use $50,000 from undesignated Fund Balance again for FY17. In addition, it is recommended that the Town be asked to use up to $100,000 from Undesignated Fund Balance to pay off the 2009 Road Bond and save approximately $7,000 in interest while helping the budgets for the next three years. 

The Manager stated that two capital work items are planned and require asking the voters to borrow. The first is the reconstruction of the Pork Point Road at a cost of $373,945, of which $66,558 will be paid by the CMP project road bond, leaving approximately $310,000 to be borrowed. Second, the Town will be asked to borrow $150,000 to purchase a new public works plow truck to replace a 2002 truck. 

Board member Theresa Turgeon asked when the Town would be done purchasing trucks. The Manager stated that the plan is to purchase two more vehicles in the next two or three years with one being a heavy rescue truck and another public works truck. Board member Tourtelotte stated that the Town had purchased used trucks for the Public Works Department previously. The Manager agreed that this is part of the problem as the Town is playing catch up.
Turgeon stated that the Town used to contract out snow plowing and wondered if that is less expensive that the Town doing the work themselves because the Town would not have to purchase trucks. The Manager stated the Town would still pay for the contractor’s trucks. 
Turgeon stated that everybody wants a community center and she wants to see that happen. She asked if the Manager would be asking to purchase another fire truck. The Manager stated that there is one in the plan for next year. He has the Town on a Capital Plan that will result in the roads all being reconstructed and the equipment and vehicles replaced over a number of years. The road reconstruction will be done in three years and then the truck replacements will be done in two years.

Turgeon stated that the Fire Station needs work and expansion. She asked if that was part of the Capital Plan. The Manager stated that it is not part of the plan currently and has not been asked for by the Fire Chief.

There were no other questions on the proposed budget.

The Manager stated that the next steps involve the Board, at their next meeting, holding a public hearing, approving the budget and warrant and then on to Town Meeting.

Board member Walling thanked the Finance Advisory Committee for their work on the budget.

B. Discuss Potential Skate Park Funding Request
Wendy Rose, Chair of the Community Development Advisory Committee apologized for what seems like a last-minute budget request. She handed out an information sheet detailing the background of the project from when CDAC started with the project. The CDAC became involved in the Skate Park Project in mid-2014 and began more serious fundraising. By the end of 2015, the project fund had about $40,000 available. The first round of bids for the construction was very high at $93,000.

Seth Berry stated that the skate park would be named after Matthew Parker who passed away in 2004. In 2006, it was thought that enough money had been raised to construct the skate park. The Town received bids that were too high and the project didn’t move forward. Then private fundraising slowed as did the enthusiasm for the project.

He stated that he thinks that if the project is not finished this year, then it will not be built. Berry stated that he hopes that the Board will ask the town meeting for additional funding if it is needed.

Tom Parker stated that he hopes that the skate park will be built. A substantial amount of the money in the fund was from the Parker family and friends.  

Board member Turgeon supports building the skate park. 

Tom Parker stated that there is a large interest in the skate park project as there was before and it needs to happen. If it continues to be a moving target, it won’t get done. He stated that it is important to him and his wife that the youth have access to a skate board park.

The Manager stated that the Board has the option of using funds in the current fiscal year from the Contingency Account and possibly the Recreation Budget. He stated that the project will happen this year even if there isn’t funding on the town meeting warrant.

Seth Berry stated that he wants to make sure that the park is also built correctly so that it is used. A poured-in-place park is what has been proposed and to what the donors have donated money. 

Board member Tourtelotte stated that he doesn’t feel that the Town should be asked for another $10,000. He doesn’t think that it would be approved at town meeting.

Mr. Parker stated that the Town supported the project before with funding and the concept of a skate park. He doesn’t believe that it should all be privately funded. He thanked Tourtelotte for his fund raising efforts and stated that if the Town has savings available in different accounts he would hope that the Board would use it.

C.
Review Draft Town Meeting Warrant
The Manager reviewed the draft town meeting warrant with the Board. The articles 2 and 3 are for the Land Use Ordinance amendments. The next two articles are for borrowing for the two capital projects and then the expense articles begin, followed by the revenue articles and business articles. 
5.
Action Items


A.
Act on Approval of Public Hearing Notice for May 10, 2016

On motion of Tourtelotte/Walling, the Board voted 3 – 0 to approve the Public Hearing Notice for May 10, 2016.
6.
Town Manager’s Report – None 
7. 
Select Board Member’s Request for Agenda Items for Next Meeting – None 
8.
Announce Future Select Board Meetings
A.
May 10th – Regular Meeting & Public Hearing on Town Meeting Warrant Articles
B.
May 24th – Regular Meeting 
9.
Comments from Select Board Members – None 
10.
Comments from the Public – None 
11.
Adjourn


The meeting adjourned by acclamation at 6:53 p.m.
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